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RECOMMENDED MOTION 

1. That the request for a Development Charge deferral agreement for a building project at 203 Coxmill 
Road, attached as Appendix “A” to Staff Report FIN015-16, be denied. 

PURPOSE & BACKGROUND 

2. At the General Committee meeting on September 26, 2016, Council recommended “that Staff Report 
FIN011-16 regarding a Development Charges Deferral Request be referred back to staff in the 
Finance Department for further consideration” (Motion 16-G-216).  

3. The deferral request pertains to a letter received from Maria and Domenic Spalvieri dated August 17, 
2016 regarding a proposed development at 203 Coxmill Road.  The letter outlines a request for: 

a) Reassessment and deferral of development charges (DCs); 
b) Approval and issuance of a conditional building permit; 

 
4. The letter also asserts that Educational development charges (EDCs), Parkland Dedication, and 

Administration fees were duplicated within their application.  An explanation of the fees and 
confirmation that the fees were not in fact duplicates, was included in Staff Report FIN011-16 and 
therefore will not be addressed in this staff report. 

5. The proposed development at 203 Coxmill Road is an 8 unit apartment building.  The applicable DCs 
were calculated at $207,808.00, less a redevelopment credit for the demolition of a single family 
dwelling unit, resulting in a net charge of $165,678.00. 
 

6. It has been recently noted that the DCs for the proposed development were paid on September 13, 
2016. 
 

7. With respect to the applicants’ request to have the DCs reassessed, the Development Charges Act, 
1997 (DCA), outlines the scenarios in which DCs may be disputed, and the process for doing so.  It is 
recommended that the applicants refer to the DCA should they wish to proceed with this request. 
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8. The City is permitted to enter into deferral agreements pursuant to section 27(1) of the Development 
Charges Act, 1997 which states: “a municipality may enter into an agreement with a person who is 
required to pay a development charge providing for all or any part of a development charge to be paid 
before or after it would otherwise be payable”. 
 

9. The City adopted a Development Charge Deferral Policy in 2015 (FIN-001-2015).  This policy sets out 
the criteria under which staff have delegated authority to enter into a four year DC Deferral Agreement.  
The eligibility criteria relate primarily to industrial use, with an additional criteria indicating that 
affordable housing should be considered under its own deferral policy should one exist.  The policy 
also states that “Any application requests that do not meet the eligibility criteria will be submitted to 
General Committee for consideration through a staff report”.  The proposed development at 203 
Coxmill Road does not appear to meet the eligibility criteria in the Policy, and no policy exists for 
affordable housing at this time.  As such, the application request was brought forward for consideration 
through staff report FIN011-16, and the current staff report. 
 

10. On October 2, 2016 Council approved the Built Boundary Community Improvement Plan (staff report 
PLN016-16) as a mechanism to provide incentives for affordable rental housing.  Under this plan, 
applicants may receive a grant upon meeting various eligibility requirements.  This is described in 
more detail below. 
 

ANALYSIS 

11. Development Charges are critical in supporting the City’s intensification plans within the built 
boundary, and the Salem and Hewitt’s Secondary Plan Areas.  In order to support the anticipated 
growth within the prescribed timelines, new financing tools have been put in place, including receiving 
payment of DCs earlier in the development process, to avoid shifting the burden to the taxpayers. 

12. Notwithstanding the point above, it has been recognized that there could be opportunities or 
developments that the City considers strategic in nature, and align with the City’s overall Strategic 
Plans or Policies.  Consequently, Development Charge Deferral Policy FIN-001-2015 was developed 
and endorsed by Council.  This policy granted delegated authority for staff to enter DC deferral 
agreements for eligible developments.  This authority was limited to specific types of Industrial 
development and affordable housing developments, should an affordable housing deferral policy exist.  
The proposed development at 203 Coxmill Road does not align with the eligibility criteria, as the 
development is not for industrial use.  Also, staff cannot ascertain whether the proposed development 
falls into the affordable housing category.   
 

13. Staff are not recommending a deferral agreement under the City’s Development Charge Deferral 
Agreement Policy.  However, the planned development may be eligible for programs under the Built 
Boundary Community Improvement Plan.  Under this Plan, approved applicants are entitled to a grant 
upon 50% occupancy, subject to meeting the eligibility requirements for affordable rental housing.  The 
grant is equivalent to a portion of the applicable DCs, building permit, and planning fees.  Should the 
applicant wish to provide affordable housing, they are encouraged to submit an application in order to 
determine their eligibility. 

14. The calculation of the applicable DCs for this development is based on the 2016 rates in the current 
DC By-law 2014-108.  The Development Charges Act, 1997 explains the process. 

15. The 2016 Business Plan identified $719 Million in capital expenditures required over the next five 
years, of which approximately $409 Million is to be funded from DCs.  The timing of DC revenues is 
critical in ensuring the City has the necessary cash flow to fund the capital plan.  
 

ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS 

16. There are no environmental matters related to the recommendation. 
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ALTERNATIVES 

17. The following alternative is available for consideration by General Committee: 

Alternative #1 General Committee could choose to approve the deferral request, with the 
terms and conditions of payment as outlined under the City’s Development 
Charge Deferral Policy. 

This alternative is not recommended as the proposed development does 
not specifically align with the eligibility criteria identified in the City’s 
Development Charge Deferral Policy. Also, if needed, the applicant may be 
able to secure more favourable financing rates through private lending 
institutions. Furthermore, approving a DC deferral request of this nature 
would set a precedent which could result in additional financial pressures. 

FINANCIAL 

18. DC deferrals, although temporary in nature, may result in the need for the deferral or alternative 
funding sources for growth capital projects.  As indicated in the capital plan, approximately 
$409 Million is required in DCs to fund growth related projects over the next five years.  Deferring the 
receipt of DC revenues restricts the City’s cash flow and challenges the City’s ability to fund the capital 
plan. 
 

 
LINKAGE TO 2014-2018 STRATEGIC PLAN 
 
19. The recommendation included in this Staff Report supports the following goal identified in the 2014-

2018 Strategic Plan: 

 Responsible Spending 
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APPENDIX “A” 

Correspondence Received from Maria and Domenic Spalvieri 
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APPENDIX “A” (Continued) 
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APPENDIX “A” (Continued) 
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APPENDIX “A” (Continued) 

 
 
 




